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In your petition, you request award of the Purple Heart medal for the injuries that you sustained 

during the explosion, specifically, the mTBI/concussion and related symptoms such as headache, 

dizziness, vomiting, and nausea.  You explain that it was several hours after the blast before a 

Military Acute Concussion Evaluation (MACE) was performed due to the fact that there was 

only one Corpsman assigned to the convoy (who was injured himself) and no other medical 

personnel available to assist with injured Marines injuries. You further explain that upon return 

to , there was significant disorganization on the part of the 

command “due to the ad hoc nature of personnel on this operation.”  Specifically, no follow-on 

medical care was provided outside of those with visible injuries, despite some Marines exhibiting 

signs of post-blast trauma.  You assert that as a result, no Personnel Casualty Reports were 

generated for any of the individuals that suffered from blast exposure but no external injuries.  

As you were involved in generating the after action reports, you were unable to pursue any 

medical care immediately following the incident. 

 

As part of the Board review process, the Military Awards Branch (MMMA-2), reviewed your 

contentions and the available records and issued an advisory opinion (AO) dated 21 July 2023.  

The AO recommended against awarding you the Purple Heart.  Specifically, the AO concluded 

that there is insufficient medical documentation that a medical officer made a disposition of “not 

fit for full duty” for a period greater than 48 hours within 7 days of the injury based on persistent 

signs, symptoms, and findings of functional impairment from a diagnosed mild traumatic brain 

injury/concussion as required by MARADMIN 245/11 (dated 15 April 2011).  The AO also 

noted their previous denials on your request on 16 December 2019 and 10 March 2021, citing the 

same lack of evidence.   

 

After careful review and consideration of all of the evidence of record, the Board determined that 

relief is not warranted.  In making this determination, the Board concurred with the advisory 

opinion that there was insufficient evidence that you met the requirements of the governing 

regulation.  The Board considered your contentions and supporting information regarding why 

you were not immediately examined by a medical officer and therefore not deemed unfit for 

duty.  However, the Board felt that although there is medical evidence of lingering 

mTBI/concussion symptoms, such symptoms did not rise to the level of a “not fit for duty” 

determination.  The Board recognized the aftermath of such a traumatic event, however, due to 

the lack of information contained within the service medical record, the Board deferred to the 

judgment of the original approval authorities.  Accordingly, given the totality of the 

circumstances, the Board determined that your request does not merit relief.     

   

You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon submission of new matters, 

which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149. New matters are those not 

previously presented to or considered by the Board. In this regard, it is important to keep in mind 

that a presumption of regularity attaches to all official records. Consequently, when applying for  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 






